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Mr A Martin in the Chair
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Mr C Barstow

Mazars LLP



Mr D Pearson

Principal
(Item 3 only)

Mrs D Blackburn 
Assistant Principal (Finance)


Mr T Conlon
 
Clerk to the Governing Body
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
An apology for absence was received and accepted from Ms M Garratt and from Mr G Hitchmough (Mazars LLP).  
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
   Governors and Staff were asked to declare any interest, which they may have in any items on the Agenda for this meeting. No interests were declared.
3. COMMITTEE MINUTES

RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meeting held on 24 January 2017, copies of which had been circulated previously be approved and signed by the Chairperson as a correct record.  

4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE COMMITTEE MINUTES
    i) Further Education High priority Management Actions – Minute 8
     It was agreed that this item be deferred until the next meeting.
5. INTERNAL AUDIT PROGRESS REPORT

RSM circulated a report, which gave details of the use of audit resources, the outcome of work completed to date and incorporated cumulative data in support of internal audit performance. Progress against the Operational Plan was noted and that all the planned work had been carried out. There had been no changes 
to the agreed audit plan. A summary of the work undertaken in 2016/2017 and the levels of assurance given and the number of recommendations made was included in the report. There were 2 recommendations which were classed as medium.
RESOLVED: That the Internal Audit Progress Report be received.

Since the last meeting RSM had issued 3 Client Briefing papers and they were as follows:

i) Gender Pay Gap Reporting

ii) The Apprenticeship Levy

iii) How vulnerable is your organisation to Cyber Attacks?

iv) Are you vulnerable to email scamming?
Governors sought clarification on i) Gender Pay Gap Reporting and ii)  how the Apprenticeship Levy would affect the college. Mrs Blackburn advised Governors that in relation to Gender Pay Gap there was no differential between male and female employees doing the same role because the are all paid nationally agreed pay scales. In relation to Apprentice Levy the college is paying the levy because its pay bill is over £3m, however, the college can claim back money if it employs an apprentice or send an existing member of staff on an apprenticeship. The college was looking at a degree level apprenticeship for a member of staff and also looking at the opportunities to train staff.

6. INTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS

A discussion took place on the internal audit reports that had been prepared by RSM on:

 a) Follow up 2015/2016
The object of the audit was assess the degree of implementation achieved of the recommendations reported to the Audit Committee. The audit showed that the college had demonstrated good progress in implementing the agreed management actions as all five recommendations have been fully implemented.
b) Financial Systems; High Level Review
Substantial Assurance

No Recommendations

The object of the audit was to ensure that the college has an adequate framework in place to ensure safeguarding of the college's assets and interests from losses of all kinds.

There were no recommendations in the report.
c) Learner Numbers Systems; Core 16-18 Compliance Arrangements
Substantial Assurance











No Recommendations

The object of the audit was to ensure that learner data is recorded and reported to ensure that the college can effectively monitor performance and take timely remedial action where necessary.

There were no recommendations in the report.

Mrs Miller sought clarification on paragraph 2.2 concerning the case of one student being on 403 learning hours. Mr Blackburn replied that there were 4 bands for the number of hours for learning with the highest being 540 hours (band 4). In the case of the student on 403 planned learning hours they were aged 18 when they stared the year of study and would automatically be placed in band 3 for funding purposes,  although this student was actually part time as well.  Any student would still be assigned to full time hours irrespective of the funding is that was in their best interest.
7. STRATEGY FOR INTERNAL AUDIT 2017/2018 – 2019/2020

RSM submitted a Strategy for the provision of an Internal Audit Service for 2017/2018.  Appendix A showed the Internal Audit Plan for 2017/2018.  Appendix B set out the strategy for internal audit for 2017/2018 – 2019/2020. Appendix C – Previous Assurance.  Appendix D –  Internal Audit Charter. Appendix E - Client Care Standards

The Audit Plan for 2017/2018 would consist of 18 days with the addition of contingency days as necessary and would be utilised as follows:

Learner Number Systems - Core 16-18 Study Programmes

 days

Report in March 2018

Financial Systems – High Level Review



 days

Report in March 2018

IT Security







 days

Report in March 2018

Risk Management and Governance




 days

Report in October 2017 Follow Up









Report in March 2018

Audit Management



 


 days

As in recent years, reporting of progress made to implement previous Internal Audit recommendations will be included in a Progress Report to the Audit Committee. Therefore a separate allocation for follow up has not been assigned within the 2016/2017 Plan.

Mrs Miller asked if the IT security audit could be brought forward from March 2018 and asked if there were any lessons to be learned from the recent cyber attack on the NHS. Mr Pearson replied that the college had identified one area on the system (safari) but this had been resolved by the IT technicians at the college. Mrs Miller also asked how did the college manage the position where students bring their own devices into the college. Mr Pearson replied that the students had limited access on a guest network. Mr Anwar asked if there were any common problems that hadn’t been addressed.in the sector that Governors should be aware off. Mr Haydock (RSM) replied that it was good to see that risk management and governance are included in the audit programme and that there were no common problems. Mr Anwar asked if the risk register covered physical access to the college. Mrs Blackburn replied that it was included and areas of the building could be isolated.

Some of the proposed audits will have to be brought forward from March 2018, the detail of each assignment will be finalised by Mrs Blackburn prior to the assignment.

The fee for 2017/2018 will be £8,820.  The fee is inclusive of expenses but exclusive of VAT. This gives a daily rate for 2017/2018 of £490.

RESOLVED: That

i)  RSM be appointed as Internal Auditors for 2017/2018 

ii)The revised Audit Plan for 2017/2018 be approved

iii) The updated Strategy for Internal Audit for 2017/2018- 2019/2020 be approved and 

v) The fees for 2017/2018 be agreed.

8. ACTION ON INTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS

Mrs Blackburn introduced a paper that had been circulated prior to the meeting that detailed the action taken by the College to implement the recommendations contained in previous Internal Audit Reports. 

RESOLVED: That the action be noted.

9. DRAFT AUDIT STRATEGY MEMORANDUM YEAR ENDED 31 JULY 2017

Mazars submitted a Draft Audit Strategy Memorandum for the External Audit Service for the year ending 31 July 2017. The document set out the audit plan in respect of the statutory audit for the College for the year ending 31 July 2017.  The following Appendices were attached.

Appendix A - Independence

Appendix B – Materiality

Appendix C - Key Communication points

Appendix D – Draft Letter of Engagement

The fee for 2017 which is exclusive of VAT and expenses would be as follows:
External Audit  £9,950 an increase of £750.

Regularity assurance engagement £350 he same as last year 

TPA audit £850 the same as last year 

Audit of FRS 102 transaction £1,100 a one off fee for 2016.

The increase in external audit fee is as a direct result of additional work required to gain sufficient and appropriate evidence towards the valuation of the Greater Manchester Pension Fund liability at the balance sheet date.

Mr Anwar asked if the Greater Manchester Pension Fund liability was an audit risk. Mrs Blackburn replied that the employers contribution was being raised from 17% to 18% to cover the deficit in the fund.

RESOLVED: i) That Mazars be appointed as External Auditors for 2017/2018 and ii) That the fees for 2017 be agreed.

On a separate matter Mrs Blackburn under took to circulate to Governors an FE Update on Fraud and  irregularities in the sector.

11. FEEDBACK ON ACTIONS FROM RISK REGISTER FOR JUNE 2017

Mrs Blackburn introduced a paper that had been circulated prior to the meeting that provided Governors with a brief overview on risk areas which are a focus for the current half term. The areas were as follows:

i) Ongoing reduction in EFA/SFA funding

ii) Area Based Review

iii) Drop in SFA funding and rise in fee charges

iv) High level ALS

v)A Level Reform

vi) The college overspends its revenue

vii) Recruitment of students

viii) Failure to maintain the reputation of the college

Ms Calverley asked if IT was included along with cyber crime in the risk register. Mrs Blackburn replied that IT was covered across various areas in the risk register but would check to see if cyber crime was listed. Mr Martin added that the college cannot continue to increase its student numbers. Mrs Miller asked for clarification on the funding for high level needs students and had the movement to linear subjects made any difference. Mrs Blackburn replied that the college had asked the local authority for £330,000 which is the worst case scenario, the local authority have agreed a payment of £210,000 which is still £100,000 less than requested. Mr Pearson advised Governors that now students are taking 3 subjects instead of 4 there is more room to maneuver but the college must cover its costs.

RESOLVED: That the report be noted. 

Mrs Blackburn left the meeting at this point.


12. AUDIT REVIEW


The Chairperson asked the Auditors if there were any areas of concern in the College that they wished to raise with the Audit Committee.  RSM indicated that there was nothing that they wished to raise and that the college is low risk. Mrs Blackburn is proactive and is up to date with emerging issues. Mazars echoed the comments of RSM in that they have a good challenging relationship with Mrs Blackburn, they have a good dialogue over the planning and timing of the audits and that she is proactive and there is rigour behind the processes and that there are no problems. 

The Committee and Mr Pearson acknowledged the professionalism and hard work of Mrs Blackburn and they recorded their appreciation of the work that Mrs Blackburn does across the College. Mr Pearson thanked the Auditors for their positive comments.  

Mrs Blackburn rejoined the meeting and RSM and Mazars left the meeting  at this point.

13. PERFORMANCE INDICATORS


The Clerk to the Governors introduced a paper that had been circulated prior to the meeting that provided Governors with a list of Performance Indicators for Internal and External Audit.

RESOLVED: i) That the list of Performance Indicators be agreed and ii) That RSM and Mazars had met the Performance Indicators for 2016/2017. 

14. FRAUD LOG BOOK
Mrs Blackburn advised Members that there were no incidents of fraud or corruption to report.
15. SELF EVALUATION TOOL
 Mrs Blackburn introduced the paper on A Good Practice Self-Evaluation Tool for the Audit Committee that had been circulated prior to the meeting. The guide describes an Audit Committee members' roles and responsibilities in detail and provides the context in which a committee operates. The tool can be used to assess the committee's performance.
After a discussion it was agreed that that each member would complete the evaluation tool and return it to the Clerk of the Governors no later that 27 June 2017, the date for the next Governing Body meeting. A report would be prepared for consideration at the next meeting of the committee. Mrs Blackburn undertook to email to members a copy of the Good Practice Self-Evaluation Tool.
16. ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Mrs Miller asked of it was possible for Governors to have access to a portal for Governing Body papers. Mrs Blackburn undertook to explore this matter.
17. DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS
Monday 6 November 2017 at 5.00pm, subject to the Calendar of Meetings being agreed by the Governing Body at its meeting on 27 June 2017.

Mr Anwar indicated that he would not be able to attend on 6 November 2017. Near the time the Clerk to the Governors would check if the meeting would be quorate.

Signed ____________________


Date __________________



Chairperson  

